WEST VIRGINIA STATE UNIVERSITY

Minutes of the Faulty Senate

Meeting of March 3, 2006

1. CALL TO ORDER.  The Faculty Senate of West Virginia State University met on Friday, March 3, 2006, in 622 Wallace Hall.  Chair J. Levine called the meeting to order at 2:30 p.m.  

Senators present:  Prof. Carol Acker, Dr. Tim Alderman, Dr. Cyrus Aleseyed, Dr. Tom Guetzloff, Dr. Mahmoodul Islam, Dr. Jerry Levine, Dr. Jack Magan, Mr. Tom McClure, Dr. Sundar Naga, Dr. Aaron Settle, Prof. Patricia Shafer, Ms. Deborah Wells, Prof. Edith Worrells, and Dr. Naveed Zaman.  

Senators absent:  Dr. Deon Brock, Prof. Sabina Haque, Prof. Susan Marrash-Minnerly, Dr. Billy Joe Peyton, and Dr. Chuck Smith.

Ex-Officio members present:  Dr. Hazo Carter and Dr. Ervin Griffin. 

Guests:  Dr. Sonya Armstrong, Dr. Greg Epps, Mrs. Veella Grooms, Prof. Mike Lewis, Dr. Paula McCoy, Mr. Robert Parker, Dr. John Richards, Mrs. Ellen Ressmeyer, and Dr. Jim Spencer.

2. REVIEW OF THE MINUTES.  J. Magan moved and P. Shafer seconded the motion to approve the minutes from the January Senate meeting.  The motion carried.  

3. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA.  D. Wells moved and T. Alderman seconded the motion to approve the agenda.  The motion carried.

4. REPORTS. 
A. Dr. Hazo W. Carter, WVSU President.  The President distributed a letter he sent to Robert Plymale, West Virginia State Senate Education Chairman, other state legislators, and higher education officials (see attached letter).  The letter requested an appropriation of $1,775,800 to replace funds lost due to the unintended consequences of the legislature’s actions.  A salary plan was submitted to the Board of Governors in January.  

B. Mrs. Veella Grooms, Director of Institutional Effectiveness and Planning, WVSCTC.  Mrs. Grooms submitted the CTC President’s report (see attached report) and highlighted the online A.A.S. program in Power Plant Technology that has been jointly developed with AEP and two other CTCs.  Prof. R. Stringfellow will be hosting visitors from Japan as a follow-up to her training visit in 2003.

C. Mr. Robert Parker, Vice President for Finance.  Mr. Parker had no report.  

D. Dr. Paula McCoy, Educational Policy Committee.  The EPC approved ENGL 250–Introduction to English Literature, as a general education course, POSC 307–Introduction to Public Administration, as a new course, and PSYC 307–Psychological Adjustment, a new clinical course selection (see attached report).  J. Magan moved and T. Guetzloff seconded the motion to approve the report.  The motion carried.

E. Prof. Patricia Shafer, Faculty Representative to the WVSU Board of Governors and Advisory Council of Faculty.   The Procedural Audit Report regarding the chargeback model and its application has been completed.  The BOG met in a special meeting called to consider a plan from President Carter and the Executive Council for salary increases for the 2007 fiscal year.  Mr. Parker explained the plan, the involvement of the Budget Advisory Committee, and shared relevant documents.  The BOG requires assurances that the current budget deficit ($400,000 for FY 2006) will be eliminated and that the expected revenue available in FY 2007 will be sufficient to cover the 3% salary increase.  The BOG also noted that an across-the-board raise is not permissible under our current faculty salary plan.  The Board received financial reports from WVSU and the CTC.  Dr. Griffin received a 7% salary increase.  P. Shafer did a presentation to the Board on ACF legislative concerns.  The ACF continues to influence legislators on issues relating to faculty and higher education including the annual experience increment, full funding for Promise Scholarships, permission for faculty to serve in the legislature, and 7.5% tuition increases.  See attached report.

F. Prof. Edith Worrells, WVSCTC Representative to the Institutional Board of Advisors.  Program reviews for the A.A.S. in Occupational Development, A.A. in General Education, and A.S. in General Education were accepted and recommended for continuation.  A partnership between the Workforce Development Division and the Autism Training Center at Marshall University has been formed to work with preschool children statewide.  Workforce Development has also established a partnership with DOW Chemical Company to enroll forty-five chemical operators in the Applied Process Technology program.  New officers for the 2006-07 academic year are Dr. Ian Burdette, Chair; Mrs. Mildred Holt, Vice Chair; and Ms. Lisa Wyatt, Secretary.  See attached report.  In response to a question Prof. Worrells said that Dr. Griffin’s salary increase was based upon his performance review, as well as the fact that he is also the lowest paid CTC president in West Virginia.  

G. Standing Committee Reports:  Dr. Charlotte Giles, Cultural Activities and Educational Assemblies;  Dr. Chuck Smith, Academic Appeals; and Dr. Marc Porter, Research and Faculty Development.  The Cultural Activities and Educational Assemblies Committee will report in April.  C. Smith was not present.  M. Porter distributed a report to the Senate detailing the work of the Committee this past year (see attached report).  S. Armstrong will serve as co-chair for sabbatical requests and M. Porter will serve as co-chair for faculty research and publication proposals.  There were no requests for sabbaticals.  The Committee did receive fourteen research proposals, nine of which were recommended to the VPAA and subsequently approved.  Because of the limited amount of available funds the Committee unanimously agreed that applicants who had been funded the previous year, or those requesting funding for research connected with work on a degree, would not be considered.  The report includes the names, project titles, and monitory awards for approved proposals, as well as a copy of the proposal guidelines.  M. Porter indicated that he could get a list of award recipients for the past five years.

H. Dr. James Spencer, ad hoc Committee on the language and guidelines for Promotion and Tenure.  J. Spencer distributed a handout on proposed changes to the Faculty Handbook regarding promotion and tenure issues (see attached document).  He said that the ad hoc Committee did not change much, but did streamline some of the language.  They wanted to ensure that all faculty had at least two evaluators and made evaluation criteria more consistent.  Most of the changes were organizational and designed to reduce the number of “problem” cases.  T. Alderman moved and S. Naga seconded the motion to accept the report.  The motion carried.  The full faculty will vote on the proposed Handbook changes.  P. Shafer reported that a footnote in the Bylaws about early tenure was inadvertently deleted due to a formatting error, but will be restored in the next edition.  There were some questions about the number of years of experience required for tenure, and whether there was still some ambiguity in the process of granting tenure.  This issue will be placed on the next Senate meeting agenda.

I. Comments from the Chair.  The Chair raised the issue of how salary increases and merit pay were implemented.  J. Levine says faculty need to know what plans have been developed to reduce the budget deficit. Dr. Levine noted that Mr. Parker was asked to bring specific information to the Senate regarding the budget deficit and salary increases, but did not do so due to a mix up in communications.  Dr. Levine was asked by Dr. Richards if the Senate has a mechanism to hold the administration accountable.  The Chair said he believed the Senate had no legal ability to force the administration to do anything.  The Chair noted, however, that he believes that Dr. Carter has always listened to and been responsive to Faculty Senate concerns.  “We do have influence,” so the issue is how can we find a way to be more directly involved in getting us all where we want to go?  

5. OLD BUSINESS.  

A. Ad Hoc Committee recommendation for Ombudsman:  Dr. Levine.  In times past the AAUP and senior faculty members would guide other faculty members in resolving various grievances, but this doesn’t happen as often now.  Faculty have no recourse in getting assistance with problems.  An impartial person or office is needed to assist faculty members.  T. Alderman moved that the Executive Committee present a recommendation or plan for doing research on this, including the definition of the office and possible duties.  J. Magan seconded the motion and the motion carried.  

B. Merit Pay ad hoc Committee:  Dr. Levine.  The ad hoc Committee will review the implementation and distribution of merit pay and make a report to the Senate.  T. Guetzloff will chair the Committee.  Other members include M. Lewis and M. Islam, who were on the original Merit Pay Committee.   

6. NEW BUSINESS.

A. Proposed amendment to the Bylaws.  P. Shafer moved that the following amendment be added to the Bylaws:  At the first General Faculty Meeting of each academic year the membership shall pay tribute to those West Virginia State faculty and/or administrators who passed away during the period from the beginning of the last academic year.  T. Alderman seconded the motion.  We discussed if this should also be done at the January General Faculty Meeting and whether it should include staff members.  An amendment to add WVSU “family” was seconded and defeated.  A second amendment to the motion was to include faculty only.  This amendment was seconded and carried.  The Bylaws motion as amended reads as follows:  At the first General Faculty Meeting of each semester the membership shall pay tribute to those West Virginia State faculty who passed away during the period from the beginning of the last semester.  The motion carried.  

B. Other New Business.  J. Levine related that Dr. Jim Brimhall, retired physics instructor and Vice President for Finance, has cancer and is in considerable difficulty.  It was moved and seconded that he send a letter to the Brimhall family from the Senate, similar to the one recently sent to Dr. Campbell.  The motion carried.  

7. Adjournment.  T. Guetzloff moved and P. Shafer seconded the motion to adjourn the meeting.  The motion carried.


Submitted by


Mr. Tom McClure, Secretary
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